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Genesis 22 

        My thanks to Pastor Zach for his message of last week. I hope you were 
challenged as he began our series leading up to Christmas, focusing on the 
message of the Messiah throughout the Old Testament. 

        We pick up today at this same spot. From the earliest possible days of 
mankind, it has been clear that we needed a Savior. Right in the Garden, no 
sooner than there was sin was the announcement that God would send the son 
of the woman to defeat satan himself. This Savior would overturn the 
consequences of man’s sin. God would ultimate win this battle against evil. 
Mankind’s falling into sin didn’t derail God’s plan for humanity, it moved the 
plan forward, necessitating of sending this promised Son into the world to 
defeat the Evil One. 

        Fast forward a few hundred, or a few thousand, or several thousand years 
and you arrive at today’s text, also from Genesis, this time from the life of 
Abraham. For the sake of time, we have skipped over some pretty major events, 
like the tower of Babel and the flood during Noah’s lifetime. We come to 
Abraham’s life. God blesses Abraham and promises to bless the whole world 
through Abraham. Indeed, God promises Abraham that he will be considered 
the father of sons, blessed sons, many, many sons, as many as are the stars in the 
sky or grains of sand on the seashore. 

        But there was a problem: Abraham had no children. They were getting old. 
They try the kind of idea only mankind would think up, they try the “substitute 
my handmaid for me” sort of approach. We know how that turns out! But God 
sends them an announcement that Sarah would become pregnant and have a son 
in her old age. And indeed, she does. Abraham and Sarah have their promised 
son: Isaac. 



        But then we come to one of the most bizarre, troubling texts in all of 
Scripture, Genesis 22. Here, God does something totally unexpected, seemingly 
out of character, with no context. He asks Abraham to sacrifice his son, Isaac as 
a burnt offering to Him. This is not like our God, this is more like so many of 
the other gods, who people routinely sacrificed their children before them to 
ensure that their lives would go well. History is riddled with people sacrificing 
their children to please their god. This story about the God of Scripture seems 
to be out of place. This is not who He is. And yet, here we have before us in 
Genesis 22 the account of the sacrifice of Isaac. 

        But as we read the text, I hope you will notice that something more is 
going on here. You see it in a statement and a name that pop up in the text, 
“God will provide. Jehovah Jireh, the LORD will provide. I think this whole 
strange story is designed not to focus on what Abraham almost had to do, but 
instead on what God promised to do, a promise that is fulfilled when the Son of 
the woman is born in Bethlehem and is sacrificed for the sins of the people. God 
has provided the sacrifice. READ Genesis 22:1-14. 

  

Main point: Our God Himself has promised to send His Son to die for the sins 
of His people. 

  

        The point of the story is not that Abraham was willing to sacrifice his son, 
but that God’s plan all along was to provide the sacrificial lamb Himself. What 
He could require from us, He does not. He provides it Himself. In other words, 
If I were a Jew reading Genesis 22, it would cause me to stop dead in my tracks, 
pondering, “When did God provide the sacrifice for sins on Mt. Moriah in 
Jerusalem?” The promise given here is that he would. But when did He? 
Hmmm? (3 parts)   

  

 I.           The charge: Because of our sin, we all owe the lifeblood of our 
firstborn son.  vv. 1-2 



You could tell this story from the context of Abraham, seeing him at the center 
of it. And this would not be wrong. He IS at the center. Or, you could tell this 
story from the context of Isaac, seeing HIM at the center of it. But for my 
purposes today, I would like to highlight God in this story. In a very real sense 
HE IS at the center of it. The central message is not “Abraham was faithful”, nor 
“Isaac was obedient.” No, the central message of this text is that “The LORD 
will provide.” Can you see that? This is a story telling, promising that God will 
provide what we rightfully owe. This is the story of the Messiah. 

  

         Ge 22:1 After these things God tested Abraham and said to him, 
“Abraham!” And he said, “Here I am.” 

  

        There is so much in this rich text that I’m going to have to skip right over. 
This is a deep, deep story. But I do want you to see that from the very first 
phrase of the first verse, we know that the true purpose of the text is not what 
we might imagine. We as readers are given information that Abraham was not. 
This was a test. This situation was not intended to end with Isaac being killed. 
No, this was only a test. This whole situation was set up for God’s larger 
purposes. The Scriptures are clear that our God does not delight nor require the 
lifeblood of our children as others offer to their gods. He could, BUT HE 
DOES NOT. That is not who He is. Indeed, the whole point is the exact 
opposite: He will sacrifice His Son for us, not the other way around. That is 
who He is! 

So, from the beginning, we as readers know that the purpose of this 
exercise was not to sacrifice children but to show how gracious is our God. He 
set up this scenario to make this point. He tests Abraham by calling out to him 
personally. Abraham responds in the positive, “Here I am.” 

  



 2 He said, “Take your son, your only son Isaac, whom you love, and go to the 
land of Moriah, and offer him there as a burnt offering on one of the mountains 
of which I shall tell you.” 

  

        This is the bizarre part, but again notice the detail here and where it points 
to. The details here do not point to Abraham and his relationship to his son, 
but to God and the relationship to HIS Son. Can you see that? Your Son, Your 
Only Son, Your beloved Son. Can you see how this points to God, to Jesus 
rather than Abraham. 

        Or how about the place: Moriah? Where is Moriah? Jerusalem. So, take 
your one and only beloved Son and sacrifice him on a particular mountain in the 
vicinity of Jerusalem. Meaningless detail? Mere coincidence? I think not! This 
was the plan of God. By the way, for those who want to ponder a bit more 
deeply, what would have been the significance of Moriah and Jerusalem to 
Abraham? This is where Melchizedek was from: king of Salem from Genesis 14. 
Abraham was heading to sacrifice his son to the land of this “King of 
Righteousness,” this “King of Jerusalem”. Coincidence? Not hardly. 

        Then we notice that he is to be a burnt offering. Even though the Law was 
not initiated for another 500 years, we all know what a burnt offering is. You 
place an animal on the altar on top of a wood fire. You burn the animal as a 
substitute for yourself as a consequence of your sin. The offering’s aroma 
ascends to God, who smells it and pronounces your sins forgiven. That is a 
burnt offering. 

        Why is this required of Abraham here? Had he just sinned greviously? Not 
that we are told. This story is so out of place, out of character. All we know is 
that God had announced it was now time for Abraham to deal with his sin 
problem by sacrificing his son. 

        Can you feel the weight of that? Do you have any sense of this same 
obligation in your own life, that your sinful nature necessitates the lifeblood of 
your son, your only son, your beloved son? Can you see why I think this passage 



focuses on what God did rather than what Abraham did? The wording is 
crucial, leading us in a certain direction. 

  
 

II.         The journey: obedient walk of faith that God would provide. 
vv. 3-9 

Again, there is more here than we can deal with. But I want you to see how this 
section of the story is intended to point us to Jesus, not Abraham or Isaac. 

  

3 So Abraham rose early in the morning, saddled his donkey, and took two of 
his young men with him, and his son Isaac. And he cut the wood for the burnt 
offering and arose and went to the place of which God had told him. 

  

Could this be told in any drier of a fashion. It sounds like a man doing his 
laundry! 

  

 4 On the third day Abraham lifted up his eyes and saw the place from afar. 

  

Do you think is told to reveal Abraham’s excitement? Or, to give us the sense of 
the weight upon his heart? 

  

 5 Then Abraham said to his young men, “Stay here with the donkey; I and the 
boy will go over there and worship and come again to you.” 

  



It isn’t as obvious here as it is in the NIV 84, where the text says, “WE will 
come back to you.” The wording is plural. They would both go, both worship, 
and BOTH come back. Hebrews 11:19 tells us that Abraham believed God 
would raise his son from the dead, and that in a figurative way, He did. Since 
Abraham knew he would be blessed with many sons through Isaac, his only 
thought was that God would have to raise him from the dead. They would both 
come back from Mt. Moriah. 

  

 6 And Abraham took the wood of the burnt offering and laid it on Isaac his 
son. And he took in his hand the fire and the knife. So they went both of them 
together. 

  

        Another laborious detail, another pointing to Christ. Where is the wood? 
On Isaac’s back. I think that is intended to point us to the fact that Jesus carried 
His own cross. Do you think? 

        Abraham carried the knife he would have to use to kill and the fire to 
make sure it was complete. This was a picture of judgment. Abraham carried the 
weight of the consequences of his sin. And so, sinner and sacrifice travel 
together to the place where this would happen, seemingly silent up to this point. 
But then, Isaac shows a bit of perception. 

  

 7 And Isaac said to his father Abraham, “My father!” And he said, “Here I am, 
my son.” He said, “Behold, the fire and the wood, but where is the lamb for a 
burnt offering?” 

  

Isaac knew enough about how Abraham worshipped God to know there had to 
be a sacrifice. Scripture teaches us that Abraham built several altars. Isaac would 
have known the routine. He saw everything else, but where was the lamb? Again, 



keep your focus on God, not Abraham and Isaac. Abraham had previously 
offered many sacrifices. But obviously they didn’t work, there needed to be 
something more. 

  

 8 Abraham said, “God will provide for himself the lamb for a burnt offering, 
my son.” So they went both of them together. 

  

We could spend a whole sermon on this verse. Allow the weight of these words 
to sink in. Abraham’s faith was in the fact that God Himself would provide the 
sacrificial lamb. It was not, “There’s a priest up ahead. We’ll buy one from 
him.” There was no muttering under his breath, “Uh, that’d be you, Isaac!” No, 
he was quite clear, God Himself would provide the sacrifice He would require. 

        Once more, if I’m a Jew reading this story, I would have to be saying, 
“When did that happen?” Following this incident, for 2,000 years, the people 
kept bringing and sacrificing their own animals. But then, for some reason 
(Huh!) something happened and there has never been such a sacrifice. For the 
last 2,000 years, there has been NO burnt offering of the sacrificial lamb. What 
happened 2,000 years ago that changed all that? No, it was not that the Romans 
came and tore down the temple. They offered such a sacrifice before there was a 
temple. That temple had been torn down several times. Why has there never 
been a rebuilding of the temple and a restoration of this required remedy for 
sin? What happened??? I think this text is trying to point us to the Messiah, 
Jesus who came to do just that. In Jesus Christ, God provided for Himself the 
lamb for the sacrifice. This is the only true understanding of this text. God 
provided it. Finally, God provided it. Abraham’s words of faith here were 
fulfilled with Jesus. Otherwise the story makes no sense. 

  

 9 When they came to the place of which God had told him, Abraham built the 
altar there and laid the wood in order and bound Isaac his son and laid him on 
the altar, on top of the wood.   



  

It is significant to me that Abraham continued to methodically do his work, told 
with this same “just the facts” sort of form. There is no telling of the internal 
turmoil for Abraham, the sure questions from Isaac. Remember, Isaac knew how 
this sacrifice thing worked. No, the focus is on Abraham as the faithfully 
obedient follower of God. I’m pretty sure if this was a story about how I would 
have handled it, the wording here would have been quite different! But then, 
maybe I would have been equally convinced that God would provide the lamb 
for the sacrifice! 

 

III.       The act of grace: God provides His own substitute. Vv. 10-14 

Again, I point out the obvious here, the name of the place, this mountain of 
Moriah in Jerusalem was “the LORD will provide” not “Abraham 
almost…” Notice as well, it is “WILL provide” not “DID provide on that 
day.” In other words, the text intentionally points to a future time when God 
would then provide on that very spot the sacrificial lamb for the burnt 
offering.  Can you see how this is intended to point us not to Abraham or 
Isaac, but to Jesus? 

  

10 Then Abraham reached out his hand and took the knife to slaughter his son. 

  

Every time I read this text, I can’t help but get overwhelmed with both anxiety 
and heartache. I know how the story turns out, but I still get caught up in the 
moment. Notice the wording intended to heighten the tension: reached out his 
hand, took the knife to slaughter. It makes my skin crawl! 

  



 11 But the angel of the LORD called to him from heaven and said, “Abraham, 
Abraham!” And he said, “Here I am.” 

  

        In truth, this would have to be a totally different sermon, but it is not a 
coincidence that it is “the angel of the LORD” who calls out from heaven. It is 
not “a voice from heaven,” nor “Then God spoke up…” It is the angel of the 
LORD who called out. I believe that so often when this term is used in the Old 
Testament, it is indicating some sort of involvement with the pre-incarnate 
Christ. If I am correct here (and I think I am), it is Jesus calling out from 
heaven, telling Abraham to stop, offering that He Himself would take Isaac’s 
place. In other words, the substitute sacrificial lamb here volunteers for duty. 
“Let ME take Isaac’s place!” Notice the word “me” in the next verse. God 
Himself was speaking here, not some regular angel. 

  

  12 He said, “Do not lay your hand on the boy or do anything to him, for now 
I know that you fear God, seeing you have not withheld your son, your only 
son, from me.” 

  

Finally, the test was over and Abraham passed. It was not God’s intention that 
Abraham sacrifice his son, but for him to see what it means to sacrifice one’s 
son, one’s only son, one’s only beloved son. Just as Abraham so trusted the plan 
that he did not withhold his son, so God…. That, I really think, is the point 
being made here. Again, I do not think the wording is coincidental. When the 
Messiah came, He was THAT Son, that only Son, that only beloved Son. 

  

 13 And Abraham lifted up his eyes and looked, and behold, behind him was a 
ram, caught in a thicket by his horns. And Abraham went and took the ram and 
offered it up as a burnt offering instead of his son. 



  

I know there might be a few animal rights activists among us who are grieving 
for the ram, but I think the rest of us would agree that there is a huge sigh of 
relief that there was an adequate substitute for Isaac. The male sheep just 
happened to be nearby, caught by the horns, waiting for Abraham to put him to 
use. 

        But as I said at the outset, the trajectory of the text is not to focus on that 
ram as the promised substitute offering. The place was named, “The LORD 
WILL provide,” not “DID provide.” Yes, we need a substitute, but that ram 
was not it. It just filled that role in the drama here. The ram was a temporary 
substitute for the real substitute. Does this make sense? 

  

 14 So Abraham called the name of that place, “The LORD will provide”; as it 
is said to this day, “On the mount of the LORD it shall be provided.” 

  

        Again, “will provide,” “On the mount of the LORD it shall be provided.” 
Clearly it points to a future time. On this exact spot, at some future time, the 
LORD will provide the sacrificial lamb to deal with our sins. There is no other 
way to see this. It clearly points to Jesus. This Messiah, this promised “seed” 
was going to die sacrificially on Mt. Moriah, Jerusalem. Thus declares the 
LORD. 

  

  

        If we believe this passage is the Word of God, then what should be 
different about our lives? 

  

        1) We will feel the weight of the consequences of our sin. 



  

        2) We will trust God’s plan to deal with that sin. 

  

        3) We will walk in faithful obedience to that plan. 

  

        4) We will put our trust in the Lamb that the LORD provided on Mt. 
Moriah, Jerusalem. 

  

        5) We will give thanks to Jesus for volunteering to take our place. O 
Come Let Us Adore Him! 

 


